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Foreword

The 2009 elections will be yet another great opportunity for people to use both 
their judgement and common sense to decide their future and that of their 
children. 

Our nation is clearly at a crossroad. We have a choice to vote BDP and allow for
further deterioration of democracy, human rights and the possible collapse of 
the economy.

The alternative is to vote for the protection of democracy and prosperity and 
security of our nation under the government of the Botswana Alliance Movement 
and Botswana Congress Party.

In realizing the desperate situation of our country, the two parties have 
decided to work together to save the nation from the impending national 
catastrophe. 

The selfish decision of the BDP to retain state power against all odds led them 
to bring Ian Khama and senior military leaders into politics.

Today, this BDP experiment with a military junta has proved, within a short 
period of time, to be against what Batswana stand for.

Our known history of peaceful CO-existence, freedom, participatory democracy and
respect for the pillars of democracy are fast fading away. 

Our nation is gripped with fear.

The business community is uneasy with the unpredictable and uninformed policies 
that are dreamt and championed by one person.

The ordinary citizen cannot freely walk in the streets because of fear of losing
life, not from the criminals, but from agents of the state. 

The space for freedom of expression is fast shrinking.

Families and friends can no longer converse freely.

Everyone suspects the other for being part of the feared network of security 
agents.

Politicians from both within and outside the BDP live in fear.

They are ever guarded fearing to offend the top man and suffer the consequences 
from the military junta. 

As for the economy, it is headed for collapse.

No imaginative strategies are in place to expand the industrial base and create 
jobs.

Diversification has failed as the economy remains heavily dependent on diamonds.

The potential for the manufacturing and tourism sectors is being squandered by 
the BDP.

Commerce and industry remain incompetent.

The result is high levels of poverty, unemployment and inequalities.

As the global recession rears its ugly head, the structural weaknesses of our 
economy are being exposed.

There are no alternative sources of revenue generation, hence an unsustainable 
dependence on foreign reserves for development and recurrent expenditure. 

A dark cloud is fast approaching.
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Let's destroy it before it destroys us.

If we fail to act, the consequences are scary: this democracy will go up in 
flames and our children will inherit a ruined country almost in a state similar 
to that of our neighbours in the north.

If in October we give Khama a yes vote, we would not have stopped this 
dictatorship and economic ruin.

We would be surely headed for kidnappings, disappearances of political opponents
and critics, both within the BDP and in the opposition parties, and the civil 
society.

The media will be suppressed and journalists imprisoned.

Jobless queues will increase and poverty will reach scandalous levels, 
Corruption and economic mismanagement will escalate and our economy will 
collapse.

We owe it to our children, our pride and the wisdom of our forbearers to protect
our nation by voting for BAM-BCP in the general elections. 

A nation united, putting aside petty political differences and putting the 
country first, can never be defeated. We appeal to all persons of goodwill, in 
all parties, to take advantage of the secrecy of the ballot and bring change to 
this country. 

We call upon all citizens to rally behind our cooperating parties through your 
votes. 

Gilson Saleshando 
Presidential Candidate (BAM-BCP) 

1 Introduction

Safeguard Democracy by Ensuring the Defeat of BDP 

This manifesto is a collaborative effort of major progressive opposition 
formations that have come together to fight the coming elections as a united 
force.

These formations are the Botswana Alliance Movement (BAM) and the Botswana 
Congress Party(BCP) together with its special status member the New Democratic 
Front (NDF).

The collaborative effort is an answer to the clarion call of Batswana that 
opposition parties must work together to provide the voters with a credible 
alternative to the politically bankrupt BDP, This unity of purpose came at the 
appropriate time when our nation, like never before, faces real prospects of a 
massive reversal of its democratic gains, a development which requires all 
Batswana, irrespective of parties they may be aligned to, to use their votes to 
SAFEGUARD DEMOCRACY BY ENSURING THE DEFEAT OF THE BDP. 

The world economy is going through a turbulent time owing to the collapse of 
leading financial corporations in the developed world.

Though the Botswana financial sector remains unaffected by the credit crunch, 
our economy has been severely compromised by the BDP's inability to diversify 
it.

The over-reliance of our economy on the mineral sector, particularly diamonds, 
has exposed its severe vulnerability to external shocks.

Government revenues continue to decline significantly as the demand for diamonds
remains suppressed. 

As a response to the economic slow-down, companies have embarked on 
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restructuring exercises that inevitably include retrenchment of workers.

Families are adversely affected as breadwinners are left without jobs.

As this mayhem unfolds, the BDP appears to be in a state of denial.

The nation has been without a development plan, nor a short-term plan to 
minimize the dire consequences of the economic turmoil on the lives of Batswana.

The President's ill-conceived populist interventions, that are unsustainable 
under the current financial environment, have replaced the long established 
tradition of planned development projects.

The foreign reserves are used to sponsor short-term consumption with no regard 
for enhancing the productive capacity of the economy. 

It has become clear that the past self-praise by the BDP that they have managed 
the economy well, is without merit.

Theirs has been a journey of mining the diamonds and using the revenue for 
expansion of infrastructure.

Beyond formulating a national budget on how to spend the mineral revenue, the 
BDP simply has no plan.

In the short term, we are sustained by a budget on how to spend the foreign 
reserves, which is a short-lived plan.

Once the foreign reserves are wiped out, Botswana will become a ghost nation as 
there is no plan to sustain the economy and usher in new sources of revenue 
outside the mining sector.

It has become imperative for all Batswana to use their votes to HALT THE 
ECONOMIC DOWNTURN BY ENSURING THE DEFEAT OF THE BDF? 

The track record of the BDP since independence has been less than impressive.

At a political level, successive BDP leaders have been content with the 
attainment of only basic democratic values such as the holding of elections 
every five years.

There has never been any deep desire to entrench the culture and institutions of
democracy.

Botswana was regarded as a "shining example of democracy" only at a time when 
most of its neighbours were engulfed in the gun smoke of the liberation wars.

The shine of Botswana's democracy was merely on account of the absence of war, 
and not on account of the entrenchment of democratic rule.

With the region having stabilized and democratic governments elected, Botswana 
has been reduced to a democratic dwarf as emerging democracies have shown 
greater commitment to institutionalizing democracy in their countries. 

In recent years, our ailing democracy has suffered severe setbacks on account of
a clandestine plan by the BDP to encroach on individual civil liberties.

The arrival of Ian Khama has led to an accelerated erosion of democracy and 
personal freedoms.

Khama and his notorious 4Ds, aimed at transforming Botswana into a national 
military camp of docile and loyal subordinates, will no doubt usher in a 
dictatorship, Parliament, the repository of the will of the people, remains weak
and dominated by the Executive.

This has been exacerbated by the muzzling of BDP backbenchers through the 
parliamentary caucus.
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Parliament is no longer the national house of free debate, as it is used to 
endorse the wishes of the President.

The law relating to the control of the media was passed without debate.

The law on the establishment of the Intelligence Agency was equally rushed 
through Parliament with no safeguards against abuse, the result of which is the 
ongoing harassment and torture of innocent citizens. 

The story that is told by the preceding paragraphs is a simple one; it is a 
story of a country at a crossroads.

We have a choice to make.

On the one hand, we have a looming dictatorship with no idea of how to safeguard
our economy and lead it through the difficult economic environment.

On the other hand, we have a luminary alliance of progressive opposition parties
intended on safeguarding Botswana's democracy and economy. 

This manifesto provides clear alternative policies to the BDP regime.

It provides the direction in which our government will lead the country if 
elected to power.

In Section A, we articulate our top priority, which is how we will reclaim and 
defend our democratic heritage.

In Section B, we spell out our economic plan that will deliver a better life for
all.

Section C makes proposals on the key social issues.

Finally, under Section D we present our plan on the fight against crime and how 
we will position Botswana in the regional and international economy. 

2 Section A

Our Top Priority - Reclaiming Our Democratic Heritage 

Since independence, the successive BDP governments have been slowly eroding our 
democracy.

The current regime has continued to erode our democracy at an even faster pace. 
Under the Khama presidency, freedom of speech has become the first casualty. 
Critics of government are muzzled.

A liberal BDP Member of Parliament was forced to withdraw remarks he made 
criticizing the draconian nature of the Khama-inspired liquor regulations.

He was followed by another MP who was punished for expressing concern over the 
disproportionate militarization of the civil service.

This was followed by the passage of draconian Media Practitioners Act of 2008, 
in which, a Media Council, an external body whose members are appointed by the 
Minister, would control the profession of journalism, a development with grave 
implications for freedom of the press. 

Then followed the increased involvement of the army in police duties.

This development has been accompanied by alleged shootings of suspects.

Cases of extra judicial killings have been reported with respect to crime 
suspects as well as illegal hunters and poachers.

Night revellers are harassed as if the country is under a state of emergency. 
There have been reports of torture and abductions of suspects by the newly 
created DIS. 
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These actions are contrary to our constitution which declares in ringing terms 
that Botswana is a sovereign republic, meaning in simple terms that the country 
is a property of the people -not personal or family property.

In its classical sense, it is a clear repudiation of the monarchy, and connotes 
the sense that the people possess supreme power through their representatives 
and that leadership should not be on account of accident of birth.

After declaring Botswana a republic, our constitution entrenched a bill of 
rights and proclaimed that its guardians shall be independent courts.

The bill of rights in our constitution that guarantees civil liberties to the 
citizenry was inspired by the Magna Carta of 1215 and the Universal Declaration 
of Human Rights of 1948.

The Magna Carta, as far back as 1215, proclaimed that: 'No freeman shall be 
taken or imprisoned ... or in anyway destroyed, unless by lawful judgement of 
his peers or by the law of the land". 

Other concerns include deliberate steps to undermine the pillars of democracy 
such as Parliament and the Judiciary.

Equally disturbing has been the reluctance to reform institutions of democracy 
such as the Independent Electoral Commission, Ombudsman and the Auditor General.

Lastly, corruption remains a growing problem and appears acceptable under the 
current regime.

Several political leaders within the BDP have been implicated in corruption and 
instead of being punished; they have been rewarded with more responsibilities.

The message from the BDP is that corruption pays.

In addition, the lack of independence of the anti-corruption institutions has 
made it difficult to control the pandemic. 

In this section we focus on three critical issues, being: 

- Reclaiming our Civil Liberties

- Modernising our Institutions of Democracy

- Fighting Corruption 

2.1 Reclaiming our Civil Liberties 

Our aim 

We aim to build a society based on the rule of law in which the state President,
like any other person, is bound by the Constitution.

To this extent, our government would move swiftly to strengthen the institutions
that enhance democracy by establishing a human rights commission whose sole 
mandate will be to give effect to constitutionally entrenched rights. 

Our promise is to: 

- Set up a constitutional review commission to strengthen the country's 
commitment to upholding civil liberties.

- Establish a human rights commission to give effect to the bill of rights. 

- Repeal the Media Practitioners Act of 2008 and allow the media to regulate 
itself.

- Transform government controlled media into public media. 
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- Disband DIS and replace it with an appropriate body in line with international
best practices and in consultation with all the stakeholders in the country. 

2.2 Modernising Institutions of Democracy 

Our aim 

We aim to ensure that Parliament, as the repository of the will of the people, 
properly and truly performs its functions as the watchdog of the nation.

We also aim to ensure that the Judiciary, as the guardian of the constitution, 
is truly independent.

Finally, we intend to promote a fair electoral system that reflects the will of 
the people. 

Our promise is that: 

2.2.1 On the parliamentary front we will: 

- Constitutionally entrench the independence of Parliament. 

Equip Parliament with the necessary resources -human and financial -to enable it
to function as the pillar for participatory democracy and holding the Executive 
accountable.

- Enhance capacity of Members of Parliament to effectively exercise their 
representation, law making and oversight functions.

- Introduce portfolio committees that will have powers to summon ministers and 
government officials to account to the nation on their duties.

The committees' sessions will be open to the public.

- Ensure that the Speaker of the National Assembly is the official Leader of the
Legislature with full powers to determine the legislative agenda and 
administration of Parliament.

- Introduce a Parliament TV channel to televise parliamentary debates.

- Introduce the law on declaration of assets by Members of Parliament. 

- Introduce a code of conduct for all persons in position of leadership 
-political, technical / professional, social / cultural, religious and 
non-governmental organizations. 

2.2.2 In strengthening the Judiciary we will: 

- Ensure that the Judiciary has an adequate budget to perform its duties without
human and financial resource constraints.

- Establish courts in every district, through both the appointment of additional
judges and circuit system.

- Review the jurisdiction of magistrates to strengthen them.

- Ensure that the appointment of judges is subjected to a public hearing by a 
Parliamentary Committee.

- Revise the compensation paid to judicial officers in order to recruit and 
retain the level of professionalism needed.

- Introduce legal aid for deserving citizens.

- Encourage the development of a Code of Ethics for judicial officers.

- Localize the Court of Appeal. 
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2.2.3 Reforming the electoral system to ensure free, fair and credible elections

- We will: 

Introduce a hybrid of first past the post and proportional representation.

- Introduce direct election of the President.

- Increase the autonomy of the IEC by removing the civil servants as returning 
officers.

- Empower the IEC to issue writ of elections for both parliamentary and local 
government by-elections.

- State the date of general elections in the Constitution. 

- Introduce party funding by the State in recognition of the indispensable role 
political parties play in our democracy and to reduce their dependence on 
donated money, which might lead to corruption.

- Limit the amount of financial donation per party from an individual or 
company. 

- Develop a system of declaration of donations by parties; and

- Demand audited financial reports from political parties on annual basis as 
pre-requisite for continued State funding of each party. 

2.2.4 Strengthening transparency institutions

- We will:

- Ensure that the Ombudsman and the Auditor General are directly accountable to 
Parliament.

- Ensure that the institutions are capacitated to undertake their duties 
effectively. 

2.3 Fighting Corruption

Our aim 

We aim to pursue zero tolerance for corruption. 

Our promise is to:

- Undertake a comprehensive review of all relevant legislation dealing with and 
/ or linked to corruption, including - but not limited to - the Penal Code, the 
Criminal Procedure and Evidence Act, the Finance and Audit Act, the Public 
Service Act, the Police Act, the Ombudsman Act, the Corruption and Economic 
Crime Act and the Public Procurement and Asset Disposal Act.

- Enact, as a matter of urgency, the Freedom of Information Act. 

4. Make the Directorate on Corruption and Economic Crime truly independent by 
reporting directly to Parliament.

- Establish a special parliamentary committee on anti-corruption to monitor the 
work of the Directorate.

- Expand the Directorate and provide it with the necessary professional mix that
can meet the demands of its job. 

- Introduce a system of Declaration of Assets and Liabilities by senior civil 
servants, Chief Executives of parastatal organizations, judicial officers and 
Members of Parliament. 
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3 Section B

Ensuring an Equitable Economic Programme 

Botswana's economy remains mono-cultural, heavily dependent on diamonds despite 
persistent rhetoric on economic diversification by the BDP government.

The full potential of the manufacturing sector has not been exploited and there 
is an absence of a long term vision for the development of the sector.

Commerce and industry have been incompetent, with the result that the bulk of 
foreign investment in the SADC region continues to flow to South Africa.

Though the economy has grown over the years, unemployment and poverty remain 
very high.

A third of the population (about 550000 people) has incomes below the poverty 
datum line.

This state of affairs has led to problems such as deprivation, destitution, 
crime, vulnerability to HIV infection and other social ills. 

Over-reliance on the private sector for economic diversification as pursued by 
the BDP has proved flawed.

The private sector is unwilling to venture into high risk economic ventures that
are capable of creating employment for many Batswana hence a proliferation of 
retail and service businesses.

The lack of a clear policy guiding citizen economic empowerment has also meant 
that many Batswana are unable to actively participate in the economy.

Small businesses are without proper support and their failure rate is very high,
with the informal sector being worse off. 

The problems of our economy are further compounded by the following:

- Disharmony between agencies that seek to drive economic development such as 
BDC, NDB, CEDA, and LEA.

- Uncoordinated economic advisory structures in government e.g. MFDP, MTI, 
BIDPA, BEDIA, and BEAC.

- Proliferation of parastatals in sectors that may not need such, thereby 
creating expensive and unnecessary layers of bureaucracy.

- Inefficient use of the country's foreign reserves.

- Failure to renegotiate the operations of SACU to align it with current 
economic realities. 

Our economy is structurally weak and it cannot withstand major shocks such as 
the current financial and economic crisis.

The economy remains susceptible to collapse with changes in the price of 
diamonds in the world market. 

Other critical engines of growth such as agriculture have been neglected.

The agricultural sector has almost collapsed.

The tourism sector has equally remained unexploited.

As a result, a significant number of Batswana remain poor and unemployed. 

The Pact Government will prioritise the: 
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- Diversification of the economy to create jobs and eradicate poverty.

- Exploitation of the tourism sector to ensure its control and ownership by 
citizens but driven by international best practices and first class 
environmental standards. 

Promotion of rural development through the agricultural sector and agro-industry
development driven by modern technology, green energy / solar and professional 
research.

3.1 Diversifying the Economy to Create Jobs and Eradication of Poverty 

Our aim is to: 

Usher in a diversified and growing economy that will create sustainable and 
quality jobs to ensure that poverty is eradicated. 

Our promise is to:

- Develop a comprehensive and robust National Economic Development Strategy that
promotes partnership with the workers, communities and business people across 
the country. 

- Diversity the economy through beneficiation by driving a robust economic 
diversification programme. The state will intervene in beneficiation of all 
mineral products such as soda ash, coal, copper, nickel, gold and diamonds. 

- Increase government shareholding in the mining industry - we will strive to 
increase government shareholding in all mines to place the State in a strategic 
position to influence beneficiation.

- Use cattle by-products to add value and create jobs. 

- Cushion the country from the global meltdown by urgently undertaking the 
following: exempting VAT from essentials such as educational material and first 
time home owners; abolishing the alcohol levy; and adjusting annually the 
personal income tax threshold on the basis of inflation. 

- Transform BBC-we will transform BDC as the investment arm of government to be 
more ambitious and support the diversification programme through setting up of 
strategic enterprises with the private sector and facilitate citizen economic 
empowerment by selling shares to Batswana upon such enterprises reaching 
profitability.

Furthermore, we will give impetus to external investment in emerging markets 
like DRC and Angola. 

Help business grow -we will create a supportive business environment by 
promoting the development of cutting-edge infrastructure; improving 
transportation networks to attract new investment; facilitating markets and 
encouraging the universities and other research institutions to prioritize 
innovations, research and development. 

- Strengthen the manufacturing sector - we will aggressively develop a strong 
manufacturing sector for import substitution. 

- Suspend privatization of public enterprises - in view of the current economic 
crisis, we will suspend privatization to safeguard jobs and protect the value of
assets.

Harmonize and rationalize economic development agencies - we will harmonize and 
rationalize them to avoid duplication and attain clarity in job creation 
strategy.

- Develop a policy and a law on citizen economic empowerment - we will clearly 
spell out entitlements of citizens and citizen companies in the economic life of
the country.
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- Maintain an internationally acceptable import cover on our foreign reserves - 
we will deploy the proceeds of excess reserves on more innovative investment 
strategy on our reserves to foster growth and job creation.

- Promote and protect SMEs and the informal sector - we will undertake several 
measures to promote and protect them.

These include the development of policy and legislation; transformation of CEDA 
to enable it to provide finance including grants, equity finance and mutual 
guarantee schemes; appointment of a Small Business Ombudsman to investigate and 
act on grievances of small businesses; encouragement of commercial banks to 
provide improved competitive and local services to small businesses; and 
facilitate establishment of workers and consumer cooperatives. 

3.2 Exploiting the Tourism Sector 

Our aim 

We aim to develop tourism as a strategic service that can contribute to national

development by generating more revenue, creating more jobs and providing 
leisure and entertainment to both citizens and foreigners who visit our country.

Our promise is to:

- Develop tourism infrastructure by establishing the Parks and Tourism Board 
that would develop lodges and other infrastructure and invite the private sector
to run them under a management contract.

This arrangement will ensure that these lucrative concessions remain under 
citizen ownership at the same time benefiting private investors who will not 
worry about the lease periods. 

- Localize the concessions to ensure that all concessions (hunting, photographic
etc) are allocated to citizens only.

International tourism investors will go into joint ventures with these citizens.

This will ensure that the means of production stay with locals. 

- Create linkages with other economic sectors by ensuring that agricultural 
products such as vegetables, meat and poultry are sourced locally.

This will grow both the agricultural sector and tourism for the wellbeing of the
entire economy and people. 

- Develop a robust, holistic marketing strategy and plan for different regions 
of Botswana's products. 

- Formulate a well-researched, coordinated and branding marketing strategy for 
the country with clear deliverables and targets. 

- Promote and protect community-based tourism by developing a Community Based 
Tourism (CBT) Policy to ensure that local communities are actively involved in 
this industry. 

Develop a national tourism profile by mapping out all the different cultural 
sites, build halls for cultural performance and music and protect traditional 
music and art. 

3.3 Promoting Rural Development through the Agricultural Sector 

Our aim 

To transform and modernize Botswana's agricultural sector using environmentally 
secure methods to enable it to contribute more to the GDP on a substantial 
basis, 
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create food self sufficiency, create more jobs and eradicate poverty. 

Our promise is to: 

- Create an enabling environment for agricultural development - we will 
prioritize the following: Revitalize the Botswana Agricultural Marketing Board 
and ensure that its prices are attractive and competitive for rural farm 
producers and strengthen quality control to stimulate demand for local produce. 

- Support insurance in the sector- we will establish a comprehensive insurance 
scheme for crop and livestock sub-sectors. 

- Introduce credit facilities for subsistence and small farmers - we will 
establish an agricultural bank and credit system to serve both large and small 
farmers.

- Increase public investment it7 agriculture, especially in research - we 
believe that agricultural research should be the principal tool to producing 
evidence -based policies and practices.

We will make research central to agricultural production by establishing 
district agricultural research and experimental stations. 

- Diversify agriculture- we will diversify the sector by promoting the 
exploitation and management of wildlife; encouraging exploitation of veldt 
products and strengthening fishing and game ranching as part of expanding the 
agricultural base. 

- Promote green energy programs for agricultural production - we will promote 
and support the use of solar energy and related technologies to produce 
affordable, sustainable and environmentally friendly energy for all farming 
households.
 
- Provide sustainable water as key to productive non-rain fed dependent 
agriculture - we will build dams, harvest water and drill syndicate owned 
boreholes to allow for crop diversification and all year agricultural 
production. 

- Develop rural infrastructure - we will develop roads, telecommunications, 
information communication technology infrastructure, dams and electricity to 
link agriculture and rural development so that rural people can all be fully 
engaged and earn incomes to improve their livelihoods.

In addition, we will introduce and support infrastructure for large scale 
irrigation schemes. 

- Remove the BMC monopoly through effective competition policy - we will ensure 
that farmers get the best prices for their livestock.

- Create agro-businesses -we will create rural agro-industries such as milling, 
skin tanning, basic technology (plough, planter and harrow), types of manure, 
and livestock feed to create more long term jobs in the agriculture sector. 

- Develop area specific strategies - we will develop targeted assistance schemes
for small, medium and big commercial farmers and support each area according to 
its soils and grazing requirements and also local farmers' preferences and 
experiences.

- Promote export - we will identify areas of potential agricultural output for 
both local and export demands. 

4 Section C

Promoting a People Centred Social Agenda 

Botswana is a rich nation.

It is endowed with a variety of natural resources.
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These include a variety of minerals, wildlife and huge land.

With a population of less than 2 million and some investment in proper planning,
quality social services including high levels of education and training, good 
health services, clean water, sanitation facilities, good housing and basic 
social welfare should be available and affordable to many and accessible to all 
Batswana.

Our government will do exactly that. 

The poor commitment of the BDP government to the people has led to poor health, 
deteriorating quality of education, poor housing, limited social security and 
welfare programmes and oppressive labour laws that have resulted in under- 
development and work environments that continue to dis-empower women and the 
youth.

The over-centralized system has also undermined service delivery and alienated 
people from effectively participating in development. 

In this section we offer an alternative social agenda. 

Our priorities are: 

- Providing an Efficient Health Care System 

- Accelerating the Response to HIV and AIDS 

- Making Education Relevant and Accessible 

- Making the Worker a Proud Partner in the Nation's Progress 

- Promoting Secure and Decent Housing for All 

- Delivering a decent Social Security and Welfare Programme 

- Uplifting the Living Standards of Disempowered Sections of our Population 
- Decentralizing Services 

4.1 Providing an Efficient Health Care System 

Our aim 

To attain a sustainable health of the nation anchored on the Alma Ata 
Declaration philosophy and the values articulated in the UN Report of the 
Commission on Macroeconomics of Health which posits that improving the health of
the poor is an essential element of economic development.

Our promise is to: 

- Ensure that drugs are available to patients at all times. 

- Reduce waiting time for specialized treatment. 

- Eradicate long lines at health facilities by staffing them with medical 
doctors and a full fledged medical team. 

- Promote research on traditional medicine to complement bio-medicine. 

- Give the Ministry of Health the sole responsibility of all matters related to 
health care. 

- Ensure universal access to basic services such as clean water and immunization
of children.

- Advance the ideals of Millennium Development Goals and Vision 2016 by 
developing an efficient and effective health care system that delivers good 
health and quality of life for all.
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- Create minimum standards of care and ensure their adherence in all public 
health facilities.

- Develop a strategy for human resources development, retention and deployment, 
medical and health sciences training, as well as staffing norms and 
remunerations. 

4.2 Accelerating the Response to HIV and AIDS 

Our aim 

To stem the tide of new HIV infections and provide comprehensive quality care, 
management, support and treatment of those already infected and eliminate all 
forms of stigma, discrimination and marginalization of those infected or 
affected or vulnerable to infection by HIV. 

Our promise is to:

- Transform the fight against HIV and AIDS into a national emergency by 
mobilizing leadership at all levels to actively participate in the fight against
HIV and AIDS. 

- Reduce vulnerability to HIV infection by reducing the imbalances in income and
wealth distribution, increasing employment opportunities, uplifting the status 
of women and the girl child, and improving functional literacy in the general 
population. 

- Prevent further HIV infection by prioritizing prevention.

The strategies to be employed will include: establishing an HIV Free Group for 
the 10-14 years (Window of Hope) and reducing the number of HIV infections, 
particularly in the 15 -24 age group. 

- Eliminate HIV related stigma and discrimination and create an enabling 
legislative environment. 

- Prolong and improve the quality of life of people living with HIV by 
increasing the number of patients benefiting from prophylaxis and treatment of 
opportunistic infections and promoting universal access to ARV for those 
eligible, ensuring continuity and sustainability of treatment programmes, and 
strengthening Home Based Care. 

- Mitigate the consequences of HIV and AIDS on households and communities as 
well as its overall impacts by establishing income generating capacity for 
individuals, households and communities affected by HIV, strengthening the food 
security of individuals, households and communities affected by HIV and AIDS.

- Strengthen the National AIDS Coordinating Agency (NACA) - by providing 
legislative power for it to be the single authority for coordinating the 
national response.

- Develop operational research to support evidence-based programme and policy 
response. 

- Develop programmes for caring of caregivers to ensure sustainability of 
quality human resources. 

4.3 Making Education Relevant and Accessible 

Our aim 

To transform Botswana into a truly educated and informed nation by giving all 
its citizens -irrespective of ethnicity, social status, race, religion and creed
- an opportunity to acquire education to whatever level they can reach. 

Our promise is to:
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- Provide free and compulsory basic education.

- Re-define basic education - we will re-define basic education to mean early 
childhood, primary, junior and senior secondary schooling. 

- Emphasise access, retention and completion - we will ensure that basic 
education school systems increase access, promote high retention rates and make 
all learners achieve high educational success by providing free quality basic 
education to all. 

- Promote lifelong learning - we will transform Batswana into lifelong learners 
to ensure that they participate actively in the global economy through 
continuous adaptation to changing opportunities and labour market demands.
 
- Accelerate universal access to literacy - we will strive for complete 
functional literacy by 2020.

We will promote purposeful education for the youth and able-bodied adults that 
aim to reduce poverty and increase opportunity for individual and community self
reliance.

- Promote quality improvement - we will establish an educational quality 
improvement system to ensure that educational standards are set, monitored, 
evaluated and improved in all institutions from early childhood education, 
through primary school to tertiary.
 
- Promote a policy of multicultural education - we will build a nation that 
respects unity in diversity and equality by introducing mother tongue education 
from early childhood education to Standard Four primary education.

- Promote "teacher professional development - we will introduce a Staff 
Development Agency to provide more opportunities for professional development 
and reward excellence in teaching; introduce school-based staff development 
programmes; and set the first Degree as the minimum qualification for any 
teacher.

Transform the school curriculum -we will introduce self-employment orientated 
vocational training programmes at secondary school level which will also be open
to working youth interested in skill upgrading.

We will also promote moral and family life education in all public schools and 
also ensure that all schools provide computer training. 

- Restore teachers' self-esteem - we recognize the centrality of teachers in the
education system and are committed to radically improve their working conditions
and reward system.

All teachers shall be provided with adequate accommodation on non-sharing basis.

- Strengthen school partnerships - we will facilitate the involvement of parents
in the education of their children and ensure that schools are supported by 
local communities to ensure higher standards and a better use of resources.

In addition, students will be encouraged to elect leaders that would represent 
them in the running of the schools. 

4.4 Making Labour a Proud Partner in the Nation's Progress 

Our aim 

We aim to create workplace justice and democracy where collective bargaining 
would be the chief instrument for determining working conditions and salaries; 
where discrimination on irrational grounds such as gender, pregnancy, marital 
status, disability, HIV and AIDS will be banished and equal pay for equal jobs 
will be enforced. 

Our promise is to:
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- Ensure that there is one single statute governing relations for workers in the
country; that there is legislation that sets basic conditions of employment; and
that employers are obliged to negotiate with workers on any substantial changes 
on the conditions and terms of employment and on retrenchments, industrial 
restructuring and training. 

- Introduce a living wage for workers that is aligned to the cost of living.

- Fully recognize trade unions and protect their rights and right to collective 
bargaining; remove the outdated ceilings in payment of Workmen's Compensation 
Act, Industrial Dispute Act and other legislations; implement with immediate 
effect the ratified ILO conventions on workers' rights and legislate on HIV / 
AIDS at the workplace.

- Set up machinery to ensure collective bargaining and full worker participation
at national, industry and at the workplace levels so that workers can play a 
full role in the development of the country. 

- Create a genuine tripartite structure which enjoys legislative powers; create 
a Labour Appeals Court and revise institutional mechanisms to ensure speedy and 
just redress of labour grievances. 

- Facilitate ownership of shares by workers in public companies and 
cooperatives. 

- Put in place a comprehensive strategy that will ensure a skilled labour force.

4.5 Promoting Secure and Decent Housing for All 

Our aim 

To ensure that each person has access to decent housing and / or shelter.

Our conception of a decent house includes sanitary facilities, storm water 
drainage, household energy supply and convenient access to clean water.

We consider shelter a basic human need that must be met at all cost. 

Our promise is to:

- Transform and refocus the BHC - we will refocus its mandate to build low 
income houses in both rural and urban areas.

These houses will be expandable and will have minimum standard infrastructure.

In addition, we will transform BHC to be more efficient and deliver cheaper 
houses.

Furthermore, we will allow tenants to buy houses through a flexible financial 
scheme and low interest rate.

We will make sure that there is a shift from regarding housing as a commercial 
commodity whose provision is based on profit motives, to emphasize the need to 
provide affordable housing, particularly for low and middle income groups. 

- House the homeless-consistent with our policy that a decent housing is a basic
right, we will provide homes to the vulnerable groups of people who are not in a
position to help themselves.
 
- Promote housing cooperatives - the cooperatives will have production units for
moulding bricks and fabricating other inputs with a view of reducing costs. 

- Promote private sector development - we will encourage companies to build 
housing for their staff and also facilitate insurance mortgage schemes for home 
purchasers.
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- Decentralize housing - we will introduce a properly funded housing programme 
run by local government (councils).

Consistent with our decentralization policy, we will ensure that councils take 
the primary responsibility for providing a variety of accommodation.

This will also ensure that the houses blend appropriately with the environment. 

- Promote institutional housing - we will aggressively promote the development 
of adequate institutional houses for professional groups such as nurses, 
teachers and uniformed forces.

4.6 Reform the Social Security and Welfare 

Our aim 

To develop a strategy that emphasizes both economic growth and equitable 
distribution of income and protection of the vulnerable members of society.

The Social Security and Welfare System will be designed to meet the basic needs 
such as housing, health and education. 

Our promise is to:

- Develop a policy and an implement able programme that will comprehensively 
address all the social security and welfare related issues including 
unemployment benefits. 

- Develop a national nutrition policy that ensures that all families in rural 
and urban areas get adequate and quality meals. 

- Introduce mandatory pension contribution to ensure Social Safety Net for the 
old. 

- Reduce old age entitlement pension from the age 65 to 60 years to align it 
with retirement age. 

- Set the old age pension at P750 per month to align it with the cost of living.

- Make health services free to all persons with severe disabilities, children, 
and persons in the old age category. 

- Target social security to the most needy groups -namely domestic and farm 
workers; persons with severe disabilities, street children, and disadvantaged 
youth. 

Protect the rights of children and provide centres for children and young 
persons in difficult circumstances. 

- Ensure that the social security system involves community and non-governmental
organizations, the private sector, religious organizations, traditional healers,
trade unions and other stakeholders. 

4.7 Uplifting the Disempowered

Our aim 

To promote and sustain equality between men and women, adults and youth and 
among the different ethnic groups in the country. 

Our promise is to:

- Promote gender equality - we will strengthen legal instruments to protect 
women; facilitate the economic participation of women; strengthen health 
services for women; make education and training more accessible to women; 
promote political participation of women; and work towards the establishment of 
an anti-sexist society.
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- Promote ethnic equality-we will repeal all laws that discriminate on the basis
of ethnicity; protect and encourage the development of all languages; promote 
and respect equality among traditional leaders and promote traditional foods and
drinks. 

4.8 Developing and Empowering the Youth 

Develop the full potential of youth-in recognition that youth are an important 
component of any society, we will develop a holistic youth policy that will deal
with developmental issues and youth services; promote independence and self- 
reliance of youth; design credit focused on youth; strengthen youth access to 
services; promote participation of youth in decision-making; provide facilities 
for sports and recreation and support youth in difficult circumstances. 

Our Aim

To develop, nurture, and empower the youth to enable them to reach their full 
potential. 

Our Promise is to: 

Develop an Integrated Cross-Sectoral National Youth Policy with a long term 
vision coupled with a comprehensive National Action Plan / Programme for Youth 
Empowerment and Development.
 
- Support and Strengthen Youth Non Governmental Organisations to effectively 
implement the National Action Plan / Programme for Youth Empowerment and 
Development. 

- Develop Youth Skills and Education by providing free and compulsory basic 
education and ensuring that every young person has the right and access to 
education of good quality. 

- Encourage active Youth participation by influencing or facilitating the 
creation or strengthening of platforms for youth participation in 
policy-formulation and decision making at local, national, regional, 
continental, and global levels of governance. 

- Encourage international co-operation in the production, exchange and 
dissemination of information from both national and international sources that 
are of economic, social and cultural value to the youth. 

- Develop and adopt a Policy that will strengthen and empower tertiary schools 
Student Representative Councils through Parliamentary legislation that will 
ensure that they advocate for the rights of the students freely and without fear
of victimization. 

- Design Credit focused on Youth and improve their accessibility by the youth to
enable them to participate meaningfully into diversified business ventures such 
as agricultural, mineral, tourism, manufacturing, commercial and industrial 
production using contemporary systems and promote the benefits of modern 
Information and Communication Technology (ICT) to gain access to existing and 
new markets. 

- Ensure that every young person has a right to the enjoyment of the best 
attainable state of medical assistance and health care and provide access to 
Youth Friendly Reproductive health services including contraceptives, antenatal 
and post natal services. 

- Put in place adequate infrastructure and services in rural and urban areas for
youth to participate in sport, physical education, cultural, artistic and 
leisure activities. 

4.9 Decentralize Services 

Our aim 
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To decentralize governance to ensure effective delivery of services and 
implementation of programmes. 

Our promise is to:

- Entrench local structures and their mandate and powers in the Constitution.

- Clearly define the powers and responsibilities of Council Chairpersons and 
Mayors.

- Introduce direct election of Chairpersons and Mayors.

- Give councils powers to decide on the recurrent and development budgets. 

5 Section D

Enhancing Security and International Relations 

Crime is increasing at a startling rate in our communities.

Too often law enforcement agents are faced with a dangerous task due to the 
increase in violent crimes.

Crime and fear of criminals now affect everyone in Botswana.

The current alarming rate of crime is mainly a reflection of the appalling 
socio-economic conditions under which people live.

In addition, crime is caused by the fact that for many criminals, crime pays.

The BDP government has failed to equip and adequately train law enforcement 
apparatus to effectively meet the growing trend in complex crimes. 

The police service lacks the requisite modern technology, adequate equipment, 
support services and essential training to meet sophisticated crime.

The budget of the police service is even exceeded by President Khamals pet 
project, the DIS. 

On the international front, Botswana lacks a comprehensive foreign policy.

The position of the government on international issues has mainly been reactive 
rather than proactive.

As a result, the BDP position with respect to the burning international issues 
of our time is dictated by expediency and mob psychology. 

The BDP foreign policy is not proactive as shown by the BDP's failure to agitate
and campaign for the democratization of the United Nations. 

The embassies have been turned into visa offices as opposed to strategic centres
to promote trade and investment.

Part of the reason for this dismal failure is lack of vision on the part of the 
regime and the appointment of uninformed ambassadors in the name of political 
patronage. 

This section will focus on two main issues: 

- 3 Combating Crime and Ensuring Safety for All

- Promoting Botswana's Interests 

5.1 Combating Crime and Ensuring Safety for All 

Our aim 

To make streets, homes and communities safer places. 
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Our promise is to: 

- Ensure that the Police Service does not become the old Police Force by 
excluding soldiers from policing duties. 

- Increase the budget for the Police Service to increase its capacity to meet 
the challenges of law enforcement. 

- Increase the budget of the Prison Service to improve the welfare of officers 
as well as the living conditions of prisoners. 

- Improve the working conditions of law enforcement agencies to retain qualified
and quality staff, and avoid a corrupt force. 

- Invest heavily on strategies to prevent crime that include transforming and 
strengthening community partnerships against crime and introducing local 
neighbourhood watch as well as crime prevention teams. 

- Increase police presence in communities by increasing the Police Service and 
widen its network with an intention to deter crime. 

- Integrate the Police Service and the Local Police into one organization to 
enhance effective policing after full consultations with all stakeholders such 
as tribal leaders, community leaders and local police staff. 

- Establish satellite Police Service Centres in villages that previously enjoyed
the services of Local Police Service. 

- Develop schemes to divert juveniles from crime and provide them with more 
rehabilitative environment away from hard-core and regular offenders. 

- Reduce overcrowding in prisons by encouraging community sentencing and other 
alternatives to prison; devise innovative strategies to rehabilitate offenders 
and place emphasis on reforming and rehabilitating offenders. 

- Strengthen the criminal justice system by improving the provision of resources
and training of prosecutors. 

- Wage war on drug abuse by strengthening the capacity of the police and Customs
and Excise to prevent drugs coming into Botswana. 

- Combat regional and international criminal syndicates by striving to improve 
co-operation between police services in the SADC region and other regions 
through the Interpol system. 

5.2 Botswana and the International Community 

Our aim 

To promote good global governance, promote trade and investment. 

Our promise is to:

- Appoint competent and visionary ambassadors by upgrading the profile of the 
representatives of our country to ensure that our domestic policies inform the 
greater world. 

- Advocate for SADC and African Union with shared values - being on the 
same geographical area is necessary for membership of SADC and AU but is not 
sufficient.

- Be a loyal party to the International CouP1: of Justice by revoking an 
agreement between Botswana and the United States of America that exempted 
American citizens from being sent to the ICJ for trial. 

- Promote multilateral and transnational cooperation - our foreign policy 
objectives include multi-lateralism and trans-national cooperation.

Seite 20



BCP BAM 2009

In this regard, we are committed to the respect of the sovereignty of other 
nations and seek to work with them in consonance with the kindred objectives in 
the United Nations global community of nations. 

- Strengthen Southern African Development Community (SADC)-Botswana, as the host
to the SADC Secretariat and a founding member, will play a more proactive role 
to ensure peace, democracy and the economic integration of the region. 

- Promote global governance - we shall commit to a responsible role in global 
governance by participating fully in international efforts to build a global 
regime of human rights, environmental and labour standards, trade and the rule 
of law.

In addition, we will also advocate that other countries also participate in 
responsible globalized governance on issues like security council reform, 
climate change, small arms control and international trade. 

- Advocate for principled engagement - we shall pursue a strict policy of 
principled engagement with other African states both through SADC and the AU.

We shall seek to support the march for peace and democracy in Southern Africa 
and the continent at large. 

After-word

For the tenth time, our nation goes to the polls this year to choose its elected
representatives.

The votes cast will determine the composition of the National Assembly, where 
laws and policies affecting our lives and shaping the future of our country will
be determined. 

The coming election will be a significant one in more ways than one.

For us as the Botswana Alliance Movement (BAM) and our electoral partners, the 
Botswana Congress Party (BCP), this will be an opportunity to offer Batswana our
joint vision.

Our vision will be anchored on shared principles and values.

At the centre of our objectives and programmes, is the strong desire to avail a 
better life for all Batswana. 

This manifesto is a result of vigorous engagement with our foot soldiers, whose 
collective life experience reflects the hardships that Batswana in general 
experience daily.

These hardships include poverty and deprivation that accompany a thriving 
national economy, lack of employment opportunities in a fast growing economy, 
lack of opportunities in a country paraded internationally as a destination of 
choice for investors and above all, a future that is highly unpredictable with 
the ever increasing erosion of civil liberties and undermining of democracy. 

Botswana has since independence been a de facto one party system with nine 
rounds of electoral contest producing only one winner among the numerous 
contestants. 
One of the key reasons that have led to this state of stagnation in our 
democracy is the proliferation of the opposition parties that are 
under-resourced to effectively challenge the Botswana Democratic Party.

The BDP has remained in office, not on account of success in terms of delivering
a better life for Batswana, but predominantly on account of the conduct of the 
opposition parties.

Over the years, Batswana have yearned for an opposition formation that will set 
aside narrow partisan considerations that place a greater premium on the 
ambitions of the party leaders ahead of national interests.
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Our collaborative efforts have enabled us to join forces to contest the coming 
elections from the same platform.

Together, we are better placed to take the BDP head on and prove to Batswana 
once and for all that there is an alternative to the moribund BDP. 

Our joint efforts have enabled us to secure victories in recent by-elections in 
areas that were previously BDP strongholds.

We have brought hope where there was total political despair.

Our message continues to be well-received by those who have for a long time 
mortgaged their political souls to the BDP.

As we prepare for the election day, let your choice at the polls reflect the 
same hope, the hope that Botswana can be a better place for all, the hope that 
we all deserve to be granted equal opportunities to use our skills and knowledge
to attain personal prosperity and the hope that together we deserve a better 
tomorrow for our children.

Let not your choice reflect a sense of fatalism, endorsing the BDP when its 
leadership is clearly leading our country to despicable tyranny and economic 
collapse. 

I urge all Batswana from all walks of life irrespective of political affiliation
to use their votes to protect our country against the onslaught of BDP misrule. 
Our manifesto offers clear and achievable objectives.

We are committed to our electoral pledges and will no doubt implement our 
manifesto as a binding social contract with the voters for 2009 and beyond. 

I thank you in anticipation of your support. 

Ephrairn Lepetu Setshwaelo President (BAM)
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